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1. Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 4:30 p.m. by Chair Russell Thatcher.
2. Introductions of Members and Friends

Committee members and friends introduced themselves.
3. Review of minutes of 2009 Meeting and Action Items

It was moved by Tom Rickert, seconded by Beezy Bentsen and unanimously recommended to approve the meeting minutes of January 13, 2009. 
4. Updated Committee Website

Russell Thatcher announced that the meeting minutes were posted on our new  website and thanked Kate Hunter-Zaworski and Joey Goldman for facilitating the transition to Nelson/Nygaard consulting.  
Joey Goldman previewed the new website.    He updated information for the past year and included links to chairs,  a tab for TRANSED conference information,  a link for the 2010 TRB session and the William Bell award. Mr. Goldman stated that he would be updating information on future conferences. 
Mr. Goldman also noted that a research tab will be added to allow for more access in terms of communication and providing comment on issues that come out during the year.

He requested that Committee members and friends send any suggestions and links for the website.  
5. Submission of 2009-2013 Strategic Plan

a. Follow-Up on Committee Placement 
Russell Thatcher noted that  ABE 60 is located in the policy and organization section, but used to be a part of the public transportation group.    He added that that because we work so closely with committees in the transportation, we requested that we be moved back to the Public Transportation Group.   

Eric Schreffler, Group Chair, accepted our request and we obtained approval from the chairs of the policy and organization group.  However,  the Technical Activities Council asked us to reconsider the move because    TRB would like our committee to be located in a group involved with all modes of transportation and not just public transit. It was suggested that ABE 60 consider location in the users group where pedestrian and safe mobility for older persons are located.  Beezy Bentzen  expressed strong support for having our Committee a part of a users group
Another recommendation was that:  given the work our committee does for the public transportation group, we make a request to be an Ad Hoc Member of the Group.    As an Ad Hoc member, any time Public Transportation has e-mails, Russell Thatcher and Lalita Sen will be made aware and they can bring relevant matters to the attention of ABE 60. 
It was suggested that we reconsider these options in 2011.   
b. Move of Senior Mobility Options Joint Subcommittee

Russell Thatcher noted that the Senior Mobility Options Joint Subcommittee was moved from our committee to the Safe Mobility of Older Persons Committee.  He added that we intend to continue to collaborate with the subcommittee since we were its sponsor. 
6. TRB Committee Communications Coordinators Council

Russell Thatcher commented that our committee needs a coordinator to increase our collaboration with other committees and that Joey Goldman will be assisting us in that regard.  He added that TRB wants to help committees communicate throughout the year and not just at annual meetings.    
7. TRB Staff announcement

Martine Micozzi thanked Eric Schreffler for supporting our Committees activities.   She said that this year more than 10,000 people are attending TRB with 20% of the attendees coming from outside the United States. 52 % of the presentations were in Poster Session format. 
Mr. Schreffler  mentioned that the theme for next year’s meeting is “Livability, Sustainability and Economic Development and Transportation.”    He added that “livability” is the new buzzword in 2010 for the transportation community; and that we should work with other committees on a workshop for the next meeting.    

Gwen Chisholm-Smith with TCRP noted that the program is in its seventeenth year. She said that TCRP had 564 research projects authorized since 1992 with 489 completed and posted on the TRB Website.
She noted that in November the TCRP Oversight Committee selected 10 new projects.   A15, A35, A36, A37, D15, E9,  F16,  H42, H43 and H44.  
Ms. Chisholm-Smith said that problem statements are due by June 30th and synthesis proposals by March 15th.  Nominations to serve on committees are due by Friday, January 15, 2010.
8. Subcommittee Reports

a. TRANSED Conference Planning Subcommittee

i. TRANSED 2010 – 
June 2-4 TRANSED 2010 will be held in Hong Kong.    There will be five free conference workshops, three technical tours and post-conference tours.  Russell Thatcher thanked Mabel Chau for her hard work. 
ii. TRANSED 2013

Russell Thatcher expressed his appreciation to Tom Rickert and Ann Frye for assisting in the preparation of TRANSED 2010 and taking proposals for TRANSED 2013.  Dehli and Berlin representatives presented their proposals for hosting the 2013 TRANSED conference at the International Subcommittee meeting.   Both bids were accepted with Delhi hosting the conference in 2012 and Berlin in 2014. 
b. International Activities Subcommittee

i. Report on Activities of AEI –  Tom Rickert  mentioned workshops in India and consultation with Lima, Peru's, new BRT system during the past year.  He also noted the recent publication of a Transit Access Training Toolkit by the World Bank provides model materials for pocket guides, posters, public service announcements, and other materials aimed especially at transit staff in developing countries.

c. Technology Subcommittee

Uwe Rutenberg noted that presentations were made at TRB on:

i. Mobility scooters, both in terms of characteristics, design to accommodate them, and conflicts with others who use scooter paths. 

ii. Development of accessible coach and sleeper cars for the Canadian railways. 
iii. ISO activities on developing standards for blind people and for accessible signals. 
Mr. Rutenberg reported many presentations at the ITS World Congress in Stockholm were addressing accessibility issues. He added that in 2010 the ITS conference will be in Korea, and in 2011 in Orlando.  He recommended that papers be submitted to Carol Schweiger.   

d. Research Subcommittee

i. 2009 Paper review process

36 reviewers were assigned to 14 papers.   The following presentations resulted:

· Integration of GPS-Enabled Mobile Phones and AVL: Personalized Real-Time Transit Navigation Information on Your Phone 

· Optimal Selection of Bus Stops for Accessibility and Mobility Improvements for Riders with Disabilities 

· Space Requirements for Wheeled Mobility Devices in Public Transportation: Analysis of Clear Floor Space Requirements 

· Wheelchair Analysis for Rear-Facing Containment Systems 

· Exploring Travel Characteristics and Factors Affecting Willingness Intensity of Elderly in Taiwan to Use Alternative Service Bus 
· Travel Practices of Disabled Travelers in France 

· Evaluating Transportation Needs and Accessibility Issues for Adults on Autism Spectrum in New Jersey 

· Employment Status and Commute Distance of Canadians with Disabilities 

· Modality Preference for Rider Reports on Transit Accessibility Problems 

· Systematic Review of Research on Boarding and Disembarking 

· Making Montreal’s Indoor City Accessible for People With Disabilities
ii. 2011 Sessions and Workshop

· Continuing to get scientific data and research on accessibility.  Our committee should look at aviation, pedestrian issues and all kinds of transportation.

· Committee will send out a call for Posters this year and conduct a separate review process.

· Workshop ideas: 

o   Safety for pedestrians.  Session could include quiet cars and vision impairments. 

o   Feasibility of low floor vehicles and ramps (“what’s working and what’s not”). 

o   Different ways for developing countries get information on people with disabilities.  
iii. Planned Easter Seals Project Action Webinars

Project Action is appreciative of the sessions related to disability  at TRB, but many people can’t get to the conference.   Therefore Project Action is having staff attend TRB sessions to identify those that would be important enough to bring to the rest of the world.  Those sessions would be repeated in August 2010 Webinars which would be  brought to a much larger audience on the Internet.  Easter Seals staff will collaborate with Russell Thatcher, Lalita Sen, Joey Goldman and Harry Wolfe on the sessions to be selected for the Webinar.
iv. 2009 Research Statements

A brief discussion was held about the limited amount of time at last year’s meeting and the limited number of submittals.  
v. 2010 Research Statements

A number of different suggestions were proposed: 
· How to teach bus operators disability awareness. 

· Lighting in airport terminals and lighting in transport facilities. 

· How successfully fixed route transit operators in the US are serving people w/ disabilities (why passengers seek paratransit instead of fixed route).
· Availability and quality of travel data on persons with disabilities. 

· Impact of economic downturn on funding for persons with disabilities. 

· Best practices to achieve compliance with transition plans. 

· Add to volunteer driver transportation programs and shared vehicle programs – adding an accessibility component.
· Visibility of pedestrian signals to people with varying vision (NCHRP submission). 

· Older pedestrian manual (NCHRP). 

· Accommodation of oversized people, wheelchairs and scooters.
· Geometric design implications/requirements of mobility scooter. 

· Development of a model for Quality of Service in public transportation integrating full accessibility. 

· Definition of requirements and recommendations for accessible urban walking areas. 

· Accommodation of mobility scooters in public transport. 

· Way finding; yielding behavior; silent/quiet cars and pedestrians; persons with disabilities at intersections.
Several individuals volunteered to prepare the research statements. Joey Goldman and Anabela Simões will follow-up with them.  
vi. 2010 William Bell Award

Nominations for the William Bell Award were taken through March 2009.  The award evaluation committee was comprised of members of ABE 60 and the Paratransit Committee. 

It was announced that Lalita Sen was the 2010 recipient of the William Bell Award.   This award recognizes people who have made contributions to accessibility both nationally and internationally.  

9. Report of Liaison Activities with Other TRB Committees

a. ITS  -  No report was given because liaisons were not in attendance.  
b. Safe Mobility for Older Persons – Kit Mitchell said that the Committee on the Safe Mobility of Older Persons will hold  a Spring 2011 conference on best practices in promoting safe mobility.   He said that ANB60 would be interested in input from ABE60 on the plans for this conference.   Although most of the work of the committee focuses on older drivers, it is becoming more interested in alternatives to driving and in general, mobility.
AARP is producing a new handbook “Planning Complete Streets for an Aging America.”  (post meeting note:  this is now available at:   http://assets.aarp.org/rgcenter/ppi/liv-com/2009-02-streets.pdf 

The FHWA handbook on highway design for older drivers and pedestrians is being updated.   This has run into problems, and the new edition is now not expected until 2011.  
An International Scanning Tour on the safety of older road users has been completed.   The report is available at

http://international.fhwa.dot.gov/pubs/oru/oru.pdf 

c. Pedestrian 
Beezy Bentsen said that she hoped the Pedestrian Committee will support our session including visibility of pedestrian signals to people with various levels of vision.   She reminded ABE 60 that the needs of people with disabilities  should be  included in all discussions of  traffic control devices.   The manual on uniform traffic controls devices new edition came out in December 2009 and it contains more information and requirements for accessible pedestrian signals.   There will be a session next year on new MUCTD 2009 including the new standards for accessible pedestrian signals.  
Beezy Bentzen reported that the Visibility Committee was supportive of research and presentations on visibility of pedestrian signals.  She added that there are typically very few papers submitted to this committee, and they are looking for ideas.   They have been willing to co-sponsor sessions with ABE60 in the past. 
d. Paratransit 
Paratransit in these economic times is experiencing some financial difficulties.    There was a discussion in the paratransit committee about studying approaches for promoting the usability of accessible fixed route services and providing transportation in as cost effective a way as possible.  Reference was also made to studying passenger assistance policies in paratransit services: door to door assistance and curb to curb service.

USDOT has issued a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking that would make it clear that public transit agencies need to meet the broader Title II requirements of the Department of Justice.  Beyond the specific policy changes required in the DOT regulations, this would require modifications to other policies if they limit equal opportunity to participate in transit or Paratransit services.  It was also noted that the US Access Board has  issued proposed new vehicle design requirements for comment.  The new specifications for vehicles would require automated stop and route announcement equipment of all vehicles over 22 feet in length.
e. Rural and Intercity

No subcommittee report was provided. 

f.
Rail

Daniel Blais said he attended a meeting of the Highway Rail Grade Crossing Committee (AHB60) and that the committee was rethinking how to approach pedestrian safety at grade crossings especially for persons with disabilities.   One problem is mobility aids getting stuck in the flange ways of tracks (i.e.: an opening, parallel to a rail, made through platforms, pavements and track structures).  
g.   Airport Terminals and Ground Access  
Harry Wolfe reported that several committee members expressed interest in conducting research on airport terminal lighting. 
h.   Ferry Transportation

David Chapman reported that there weren’t any special sessions this year.   He also reported on some accessibility survey and analysis work he is doing for the Golden Gate Bridge, Highway, and Transportation District ferry vessels in San Francisco.

i. 
Non-Motorized Transportation
No report was provided.
j. 
Women’s issues

No report was provided. 
k. 
Tribal transportation

No report was provided.
l. 
Lalita Sen reported that in China there is a lot of interest in high speed rail.    

10. International Transport Forum and World Bank Workshop on innovation in Accessible Transport for All  
Mary Crass explained that the OECD will be holding an International Transport Forum to bring together 54 member countries from around the world on May 26-29.  Ms. Crass also said that OECD had organized a forum tomorrow at the World Bank on accessible transport.    
11. Committee Membership and 2010 Rotation

Russell Thatcher stated that every three years committees are asked to rotate off one-third of their members and bring on one-third new members.  He added that
our Committee has 25 regular members, five international members and two student members.    Eight people will need to be rotated off the committee.   
Mr. Thatcher stated that we surveyed members  in December asking for your interest in serving another term.  A decision on rotation in membership will be made by the end of this month.  Expressions of interest have been received from:  

Elaine McCloud, Tampa Florida

Karen Wolf-Branigin, Easter Seals, Projection Action
Erin Steinfeld, Carnegie Mellon University
Mohammed Musef, research engineer and access specialist with FHWA
Jennifer Cohen, young member with Planning Associates Consultants  

Jim McCleary, McCleary Management.

Richard Andrews, University of Oklahoma.   

Mr. Thatcher suggested that people rotated off our committee try to seek out other committees, and/or remain as friends of the committee.  
12. Major Accessibility Developments/ Projects

Mary Leary gave an update on Project Action.  She said that it had been a busy year and that the United We Ride online dialogue would be followed by an on-line dialogue on Paratransit Service.  

 

Mary Leary said that additionally, key areas of focus for ESPA are the challenges of trip planning and navigating public transportation systems and the level of accessibility of various modes. Additionally, ESPA and the NCST have been working to better understand the relationship between transportation access and health care costs as well as connections to quality of health care.
Tom Rickert emphasized the long-term need for low-cost research projects

to provide better access to buses in developing countries.  Critical issues

include simple bus stops in unpaved areas, methods to lower the distance

to the first step at bus entrances, and improved hand grasps at bus doors.

Mohammed Yousuf suggested examining IT applications for improving Paratransit service. 
13. Other Business


 No other business was raised.
14. Adjournment


The meeting adjourned at 6:10 p.m.
 

